Town of Haw River
Town Council Meeting

Monday, May 5, 2008
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, May 5, 2008 at the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00 p.m.
Council Members Present: Mayor Buddy Boggs, Jeff Fogleman and Jamie Joseph.

Council Members Absent due to illness: H. Lee Lovette, Ricky Honeycutt.

Also Present: Manager Earp, Atty. Charlie Davis, Clerk Speicher.

Public Hearing

7:01 The Council held a Public Hearing to hear comments on a voluntary annexation request by Michael Cox Sr. for land located on Haw River-Hopedale Rd. Mr. Cox petitioned the council for annexation on January 17, 2008. The matter went before the Planning Board on March 17th and before the Council on April 7th when the Public Hearing to meet statutory requirements was set for May 5th. The property is contiguous to town limits. Manager Earp stated that, if annexation is granted tonight, a survey would be done and maps drawn, which would take 30-60 days. Then the proper notifications would be made to local and state agencies. There were no comments. 
7:04 The Council held a public hearing to consider Community Development Block Grant Programs from USDOC & USHUD. Mr. Michael Walser of Hobbs, Upchurch & Assoc. P.A. was present to answer questions concerning the grants. Manager Earp stated that last year the town scored high but the grant program ran out of money. He recommended that the town improve their match to improve this years score. Mr. Walser stated that the night’s generic hearing would cover the first of two public hearings required to apply for the grants. The grants available include Community Revitalization, Infrastructure Improvement, Housing Development and Economic Development. Mr. Walser stated that the Community Revitalization Grant application is due at the end of August. 
Consent Agenda 7:10 

Approval of Minutes from March 3, 2008 & April 7, 2008 and Proclamations for National Association of Letter Carriers Food Drive Day May 10, National Police Week May 11-17 and National Peace Officers Memorial Day May 15, 2008: Councilman Fogleman made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda. Motion carried 3-0.
Old Business
7:11
Request from Ervin Kimrey concerning placing dumpsters in Kimrey MHP: In response to a question from the Mayor, Manager stated that he did not believe the town’s contract with Republic Waste would be affected as the numbers are currently fluctuating monthly. Councilman Joseph expressed concern over dumpsters in a residential area. Councilman Fogleman made a motion that the town of Haw River enter into a memorandum of understanding with Mr. Kimrey stating that the MHP’s in question may place dumpsters for a 6 month trial period during which Mr. Kimrey must meet all of the conditions stipulated in his letter to the Board. Manager Earp was instructed to draw up the memorandum for Mr. Kimrey’s signature.
Response letter to NC Dept of State Treasurer regarding 2007 Audit: Councilman Joseph made a motion to approve the letter of response to the State Treasurer’s office concerning the 2007 Audit. Motion carried 3-0. 

New Business 7:23
Request from Michael Cox Sr. for Voluntary Annexation for land located on Haw River-Hopedale Road: Councilman Fogleman made a motion to approve the annexation of the Cox property. Motion carried 3-0.
Consideration of an Agreement for Landscaping and Beautification with NC Railroad Co. and Norfolk Southern Railway Co.: Manager Earp stated that it is Attorney Davis’ opinion that the contract is greatly skewed to the Railroad but is a workable agreement. The RR has provided maps of the areas that the town of Haw River would be permitted to clean-up. Plantings would be restricted by guidelines in the agreement. The town currently meets or exceeds all insurance requirements. Norfolk Southern would charge a one time $200 fee to record the agreement; NC Railroad Co. would charge a $25 annual fee. Inmate labor would be used to perform the work. The agreement can be terminated by either party with 30 days notice. Councilman Fogleman made a motion to approve the Landscape and Beautification Agreement. Motion carried 3-0.
Consideration of a request by the Town of Green Level to lower waste water rates: Mayor Boggs stated that for years the town of Haw River subsidized the Green Level waste water system due to an unmetered MHP. The installation of a sewer meter last July has increased Green Level’s sewer revenues from $340,000 to $360,000 over the same period last year. The current cost to sell the sewer over the period was $190,000. Green Level’s waste represents 50% of what is sold to Burlington. Profit’s would drop $9,000 a month if the rate is reduced as requested. This profit is needed to improve the Water and Sewer Fund as requested by the State Treasurer in the Audit letter. Manager Earp stated that, if Green Level decides to discontinue it’s agreement, the loss in revenue would be offset by a loss in upkeep expenditures. Councilman Fogleman made a motion to deny the request by Green Level and notify them that the council would entertain further consideration in May, 2009. Motion carried 3-0.
Request from Jerry Ingold concerning naming and dedicating a portion of the HWY 70 Bypass in Haw River in honor of Ronnie Sox: Councilman Joseph made a motion to deny the request of Jerry Ingold due to the lack of any ties to the community of Haw River. Motion carried 3-0.
Citizen request concerning reimbursement of Sewer Clean-out repair costs: Councilman Joseph made a motion to deny Mrs. Riley’s request for reimbursement due to the fact she did not notify the town first even though the problem occurred during normal business hours. Motion carried 3-0.
Discussion of outdoor wood burning furnaces: Four such wood burning furnaces exist within the jurisdiction of Haw River. Manager Earp stated that neither Alamance County nor the department of Insurance regulate these furnaces. The EPA offers recommendations. Regulation of such furnaces by local governments is very sporadic. The Council asked Manager Earp to due further research. 

Managers Update: Manager Earp reported that the staff had satisfied the NCDENR requirements for the distribution of the annual CCR, Storm Water II and Fats, Oil and Grease flyers. Staff has also begun work on the 2008-2009 fiscal year budget. The town of Haw River has also been awarded a $25,000 grant for the Safe Route to Schools Program.
Open Forum. 7:55
Mr. Ronald Cobb of 616 Keck Rd. thanked the Police Department, Council and Town Manager for their efforts to quiet the dogs at 620 Keck Road. He was encouraged by Chief Felts to call every time the dogs begin to bark excessively. 
Residents were encouraged to call the town hall with addresses when yards became overgrown.

Councilman Joseph asked Manager Earp to see if the town could enter into an agreement with NCDOT to maintain areas of overgrowth under their jurisdiction. 

Councilman Joseph asked if Manager Earp would check into having the old mill tower torn down or fenced in. 

Manager Earp reported that 3 of 5 condemnations are on track. The next step will be to hold hearings for the condemned properties. 

Mayor Boggs announced the Three Governors Bridge dedication on Wednesday, May 28 at 10:30 a.m. 

Dean Miller of Parks and Recreation Dept. asked about the name for the new Haw River Park. Councilman Joseph made a motion to name the park “Red Slide Park”. Motion carried 3-0.
Announcements: 8:10
Mayor Boggs announced that the closed session for Personnel would be postponed due to the absence of two councilmember’s. 
Adjourn. Jeff Fogleman made a motion to adjourn at 8:11 p.m. Motion carried 3-0.
_________________________________       __________________________________
Mayor                                                               Town Clerk
